# DIGIT.EN.S

The Digital Encyclopedia of British Sociability in the Long Eighteenth Century

# Hannah More (and philanthropic sociability)

**COSSIC** Annick



## Keywords

Bluestockings

Charity

Education

Evangelicalism

Friendship

Manners

Philanthropy

Poverty

Reformation

Religion

Slavery

Women

## **Abstract**

Hannah More, a woman of letters, was a Christian activist and philanthropist. Her sociable life in Britain's major social centers, London and Bath, enabled her to use her closeness to the bluestocking circle and later her membership of the evangelical group, the Clapham Sect, to embark on crusades against poverty, the perverted manners of the Great, the ill-conceived education of women and the evils of slavery. She devised an original philanthropic model of sociability, a sociability of the heart, with a strongly religious dimension, thus outlining a new role for women as prime agents of social and moral reformation.

Hannah More (1745-1833), who was one of the first women writers to become famous in Britain and later abroad, is today remembered as a Christian activist and early philanthropist. As a matter of fact, she used her pen and her literary talents to promote four main causes, the reformation of manners, the abolition of slavery, the education of women and the alleviation of poverty. Having started as a provincial schoolteacher living in Bristol and educated in her father's school, she soon became the author of a play, *The Search after Happiness*, which, first published locally, was republished in London where it won her public recognition. There, thanks to her friends' letters of introduction, she rubbed shoulders with the literati of the bluestocking circle, dominated by Mrs Montagu of whom she quickly became a *protégée*. It is undoubtedly her status as a playwright that enabled her to strike a lifelong friendship with David Garrick and his wife Eva and to lionize Samuel Johnson and Horace Walpole. What has been called 'the Complicated Temptation of the theatre'2 reveals a tension at the heart of her early life between indulging in the pleasures of sociability, albeit literary sociability, and the seriousness of her mission, i.e. the reformation of society through philanthropy.

Three cities, as renowned sociable spaces, shaped More's personality: Bristol where her literary career was launched, London to which she made regular trips after her prospects of marrying a wealthy squire failed to materialize, and Bath where the five More sisters bought a house on Great Pulteney Street and spent the winters of the 1790s. She led a very sociable life there, 'thriving on company and conversation, especially with like-minded people who managed to combine high spirits and seriousness in a blend similar to her own.' (Demers, *The World*, 8) It is in Bath that she met William Wilberforce and that the two conceived a scheme to improve the condition of the Mendip labourers.

At first, the cement of these new relationships was the sharing of literary interests: called 'Nine'3 by Garrick, More also wrote poems, essays and stories, and her celebrity fed on that of the other members of the bluestocking circle. Conversely, as part of the second generation of bluestockings she helped maintain it in the limelight. Even in the case of her friendship with Wilberforce, it is literature that brought them together and he acted as literary adviser.

'Barley Wood

24 September [1804] My dear Sir

[...] I thank you much for your corrections. I inclose my intended 1st. Chapter copied close that it might come within the frank. I really do look on the work I have undertaken as so important in itself, and so very much above my head that it woud be a very great thing to me, if you cou'd contrive time to look it over [...]'4

Intellectual sociability in the second half of the eighteenth century observed the rituals that had by then been established, with its round of breakfasts, parties, card-playing, the central role of the tea-table, and a conversation where books 5 – they could be exchanged – health matters and politics featured prominently. More enjoyed these social occasions and wrote: 'I dined at the Adelphi yesterday (at a meeting where) none but men are usually asked. I was however of the party, and an agreeable day it was to me. I have seldom heard so much wit under the banner of so much decorum (...).' (Memoirs, vol.I, 68-69)

Yet, despite the benefits of urban literary sociability, More was never blinded by the dazzling lights of the city. Her visits to London grew less numerous as the years went by and, as for Bath, she had always 'hated' the place.6 Her somewhat forced spinsterhood made her free, thanks to her recent financial independence, to set up her own social network and she used her London celebrity to create an original model of sociability that was essentially philanthropic. In so doing, she opened up new vistas for women and redefined their role in society. She firmly, through her actions, departed from the Georgian ideal of womanhood and played a pioneering role in outlining the contours of a Victorian one: 'she was part of the new Puritanism steadily gaining ground in the wake of the French Revolution which urged women to turn their backs on the allurements of the ball and the pleasure garden and find their vocations in the duties of home and the expanding world of philanthropy.'7 This was a message delivered in Coelebs in Search of a Wife (1809) or in Hints towards Forming the Character of a Young Princess (1805): women should make themselves useful.

The new world of philanthropy that emerged in Britain had a strongly religious dimension and More moved increasingly towards a sociability of the heart while simultaneously maintaining a sociability of the mind. She claimed that her aim was to be a good Christian, and contested the allegation of Methodism. Yet she shared with Wilberforce and the other members of the Clapham Sect, who were all Evangelicals, together with an unflinching faith, great dissatisfaction with the Anglican clergy, absent from their parishes and seemingly indifferent to the plight of the poorest part of their congregations. In many instances, it is 'classical' sociability that made her acquainted with the evils of the society of her times: one of her major fights was the fight against slavery and the abolitionists' crusade became hers thanks to a dinner party in 1776. She remained convinced that the pleasure principle – identified by Georg Simmel as a distinctive feature of true sociability - should not be eradicated from charitable ventures. She thus organized feasts in her Mendip schools, hybrid events combining revelry and charity:

'Cowslip Green

8 August [before 1797]

I believe a kindness is often valued more than a benefit. Including the Woman's Club-feasts and the children's dinner I contrive in the course of this Month to treat about 1700 in what they think a grand Way for a little more than thirty Pounds – And why shou'd not these poor depressed creatures have *one* day of harmless pleasure in a Year to look forward to?' (MS: Weston Library, University of Oxford, MS Wilberforce c. 48, ff. 52-53)

Similarly, the Bible meetings held at Barley Wood were followed by 'a cold dinner for the select part of the company'. Most of the letters that she wrote, in particular those sent to Wilberforce, testify to the subordination of mundane sociability to the sociability of the heart and to religious sociability. The correspondence with Wilberforce revolves around schools, charity or religion: their friendship thus followed the same pattern as their lives, i.e. an evergrowing involvement in philanthropic schemes. But More was also adamant that charity must not be an excuse for a tepid faith and she outlined her views on philanthropy in *Thoughts on the Importance of the Manners of the Great to General Society*. She firmly dissociated 'mechanical charity which requires springs and wheels to set it agoing (from) real Christian charity (that) must not supplant faith'.10 The *Thoughts* simultaneously condemns what More sees as the excesses of Georgian sociability – Sunday concerts, Sunday walks in public gardens, the blurring of the frontier between right and wrong in polite conversation ( *Thoughts* 53)11 – and reiterates the importance of 'association,' i.e. sociability:

'The Christian virtues derive their highest lustre from association: they have such a spirit of society that they are weak and imperfect when solitary, their radiance are brightened by communication and their natural strength multiplied by the alliance with each other (...) the mischief arises not from our living in the world but from the world living in us, occupying our hearts and monopolizing our affections.' (*Thoughts* 70)

Convinced that Georgian sociability threatened the moral fabric of the nation, Hannah More embarked on a crusade for the reformation of manners. The Mendip schools that she set up, with the active contribution of her sisters, stemmed from a desire 'to instruct the poor, to inform the ignorant, and to reclaim the vicious.' (*Thoughts* 84) More saw her Cheddar School as a sort of 'Botany Bay expedition' 12 and targeted the children, but also their mothers who could attend evening classes. As for her Sunday schools, 'their modest agenda' included 'the inculcation of the socially desirable virtues of punctuality, cleanliness, and honesty.' (Stott 105)

More understood that the success of the scheme depended on the participation of the Great, both men and women: she particularly appealed to the latter, because she saw them as enjoying a specific talent, that of 'influence' (*Strictures*, vol.I, 1). By trying to reform the poor she simultaneously improved the rich: 'Reformation must begin with the Great or it will never be effectual. Their example is the fountain from whence the vulgar draw their habits, actions and characters.' (*Thoughts* 84-85) Her meliorism was thus a strategy to broaden the scope of her venture and her social connections were an asset, a view shared by John Wesley: 'Tell her to live in the world; there is the sphere of her usefulness.' (Jones 103) Nonetheless

she seemed to have gradually shunned the pleasures of high society sociability to focus on the 'poor Barbarians' (*Memoirs*, vol. II, 455).

As she grew older, she moved away from sociable encounters and gatherings to a reclusion at home. But Barley Wood, where she spent many years, turned out not to be a hermitage, and she complained: 'I never saw more people known and unknown in my gayest days. They came to see me as the witch of Endor.' (*Memoirs*, vol. III, 447-448) More's attitude to retirement was fraught with ambiguity, since she both yearned for it and resented it. This appears in the *Thoughts* where she stressed that 'action' was 'the life of virtue and the world [...] the noblest theatre of action.' (*Thoughts* 70) This ambivalence, being 'in the world' but not 'of the world,' shows her idiosyncratic endorsement of the modern 'social imaginary,' as analyzed by Demers. *13* 

Nonetheless, in spite of her cautious approach to reformation, based on sympathy, not on imposition, she was perceived by the clergy and the local gentry as an *agent provocateur* whose main tool, the printed word, was hard to counter. The new type of literature for the poor that she created was a key agent of the dissemination of her ideas. The success of the *Cheap Repository Tracts* in particular was unrivalled, thus enabling her to create another, wider, network, made up of readers – she had identified 'three great classes, the fashionable, the religious, the political' (*Memoirs*, vol. IV, 308) – and contributors. This popularization of ideas, many of them shared by the Clapham Sect, antagonized the Latitudinarian Anglican clergy and More's schools came under attack, like the Blagdon one that became the object of a national controversy. At the other end of the political spectrum, radicals like William Cobbett who dubbed her 'the old bishop in petticoats' (*ODNB*) and the supporters of the French Revolution saw More's philanthropic sociability as reactionary.14

Hannah More instrumentalized the sociability of the upper classes to create a new model in which private individuals and the state collaborated. She is still a controversial figure today, accused of using the subaltern to reinforce the power of the upper classes by 'assuming control over the symbolic body of an infantilized working-class 'Other' (Kowaleski-Wallace 74). More knew a number of failures due to the contradictory directions of her action – on the one hand encouraging women to embrace charitable causes, but on the other hand never actually challenging male domination, as 'true' independence was that of the mind.15 Her philanthropic sociability announced the Victorian era and was not deprived of smugness. She redirected sociability towards the Christian ideals of benevolence – doing good – and of charity, and put centre stage the idea of the mission that was to seduce so many British people in the nineteenth century. She also contributed to a decentring of sociability from London to Bath or Bristol and embodied a new ideal of womanhood by impersonating the philanthropic unmarried intellectual.16 In her will, she donated money to a list of charitable institutions,17 a further proof of her dedication to the philanthropic cause.



# Legend Will of Hannah More, TNA, PROB 11/1822/405

- 1. See ODNB, S.J. Skedd (https://doi.org/10.1093/ref: odnb/19179 [accessed 18 February 2020]). Also E. Kowaleski-Wallace's analysis of 'literary daughters (as) special kinds of daughters who adapt themselves to both a familial and literary hierarchy,' Their Fathers' Daughters: Hannah More, Maria Edgeworth and Patriarchal Complicity (Oxford: OUP, 1991), p.11.
- 2. Patricia Demers, The World of Hannah More (Lexington: The University Press of Kentucky, 1996), p. 20.
- 3. More was Melpomene, the Muse of Tragedy.
- **4**. MS: Weston Library, University of Oxford, MS Wilberforce d. 15, ff. 70-1, The Letters of Hannah More: A Digital Edition (https://www.18thcenturycommon.org/letters-hannah-digital-edition/).
- **5**. See William Roberts, Memoirs of the Life and Correspondence of Mrs Hannah More (London: R.B. Seeley and W. Burnside, 1834), 2nd edition, vol.I, p. 69.
- 6. She expressed her dislike in a letter to Wilberforce (Memoirs, vol.II, p. 404).
- 7. Anne Stott, Hannah More, The First Victorian (Oxford: OUP, 2003), p. 260. As argued by Frank Prochaska, in Women and Philanthropy in Nineteenth-Century England (Oxford: OUP, 1980), 'philanthropy pointed out the limitations imposed upon women at the same time as it broadened their horizons', p. 227.
- 8. (https://www.18thcenturycommon.org/letters-hannah-digital-edition/).
- 9. Letter 25 May 1818 to Mrs Barker Silverton, Barley Wood, Add MS 42511, British Library.
- 10. Thoughts on the Importance of the Manners of the Great to General Society (Dublin, 2nd edition, 1788), p. 17, p. 59, Eighteenth Century Collections Online (https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/ [accessed 25 Mar. 2020]).
- 11. See also Strictures on the Modern System of Female Education (London, 2nd edition, 1799), vol.2, p. 338-358, Eighteenth Century Collections Online (https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/ [accessed 31 Mar. 2020]).
- 12. Stephen Tomkins, The Clapham Sect: How Wilberforce's Circle Transformed Britain (Oxford: Lion Hudson, 2010), p. 77. A distinction was made between the 'Great schools' and the 'lesser schools' operating as 'Sunday schools', Mary Gwladys Jones, Hannah More (Cambridge: CUP, 1952), p. 148-167.
- 13. Patricia Demers, 'Sisters Across the Centuries: Hannah More and Grace Irwin', in Deborah Heller (ed.), Bluestockings Now! The Evolution of a Social Role (Farnham: Ashgate, 2015), p. 157, 173.

- 14. Her quarrel with the Bristol poetess Ann Yearsley, a milkmaid, is a case in point: More tried to protect her against her will by controlling her revenues and was eventually forced to back down. Althorp Papers, 'Letter to Lady Spencer', Bristol 11 October 1785. Add MS 75685: 1759-1800.vol. CCLXXXV, British Library.
- 15. Coelebs in Search of a Wife [1809]. The Project Gutenberg EBook April 4, 2010 [EBook #31879]), ch.XLVIII.
- 16. Her fame was international as her works circulated in Europe, with the translation of The Cheap Repository Tracts into Italian.
- 17. Hannah More's Will, The National Archives, PROB 11/1822/405.

#### Cite this article

COSSIC Annick, "Hannah More (and philanthropic sociability)", The Digital Encyclopedia of British Sociability in the Long Eighteenth Century [online], ISSN 2803-2845, Accessed on 04/23/2024, URL: https://www.digitens.org/en/notices/hannah-more-and-philanthropic-sociability.html

## **Further Reading**

Clark, Peter, *British Clubs and Societies*, 1580-1800: The Origins of an Associational World (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 2000).

Cohen, Michèle, "Gender and Method' in Eighteenth-Century English Education', *History of Education* (vol. 33, n° 5, 2004), p. 585- 595.

Eger, Elizabeth, *Bluestockings Displayed: Portraiture, Performance and Patronage, 1730-1830* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2013).

Ford, Charles Howard, *Hannah More: A Critical Biography* (Bern, Oxford: Peter Lang, 1996).

Harding, F.A.J., 'The Social Impact of the Evangelical Revival: A Brief Account of the Social Influences of the Teaching of John Wesley and his Followers', *Historical Magazine of the Protestant Episcopal Church* (vol. 15, n° 4, December 1946), p. 256-284.

Hopkins, Mary Alden, Hannah More and her Circle (New York: Longmans, Green, 1947).

Myers, Sylvia Harcstark, *The Bluestocking Circle: Women, Friendship and the Life of the Mind in Eighteenth-Century England* (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1990).

More, Hannah, Essays on Various Subjects, Principally Designed for Young Ladies (1777).

Swallow Prior, Karen, *Fierce Convictions: the Extraordinary Life of Hannah More: Poet, Reformer, Abolitionist* (Tennessee: Thomas Nelson, 2014).

Thompson, E.P., *The Making of the English Working-Class* (New York: Vintage Books, 1966).

The Bas Bleu (1786)